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                       ACME TOWNSHIP PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING 
ACME TOWNSHIP HALL 

 6042 Acme Road, Williamsburg MI 49690 
 May 11, 2015 7:00 p.m. 

MINUTES 
 
 
CALL TO ORDER WITH PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: 7:07pm  
ROLL CALL:   
Members Present: D. Rosa, J. DeMarsh, M. Timmins, B. Ballentine, S. Feringa, K. Wentzloff, T. Forgette 
Members Excused: None 
Staff Present:  N. Lennox, Zoning Administrator; J. Jocks, Township Counsel     
 
A. LIMITED PUBLIC COMMENT: Opened at 7:08pm 

J. Heffner, 4050 Bayberry Lane – Notified commission members of an upcoming free presentation by Doug 
Tallamy, “Saving the Environment, One Backyard at a Time” on May 18th the HERTHA building in Elk Rapids.  
Dr. Tallamy is a renowned naturalist and bird habitat expert.  
 
Brian Foster, M-37 Mesick.  Inquired commission on opening of a Great Lakes Living Hands here in Acme and to 
bring the best possible product in a good space.  This is a donation based service and is interested in going through 
any steps to open one here and to run the operation similar to those in Detroit.  He was advised to speak with the 
zoning administrator. J. Jocks indicated that it is a non-conforming use. K. Wentzloff indicated research needed to 
be done. 
 
Closed at 7:18pm 

   
B. Presentation by Julie Clark TART Trails 

J. Clark provided a status update on recent work with the TART trails.  They are working with group of 
stake holders to extend the trail from Acme (Bunker Hill) to Charlevoix.  Over past two years, they have 
broken the segment up. Non-motorized, multiple use.  For those interested in updated information, go to 
the website http://traversecitytocharlevoix.org.  They used “Choosing by Advantages” as criteria 
measurement for scoring routes.  Restrictions for private involvement would rely on zoning.  The DNR 
lists trails as a top priority which is way to get more points to get grant.  The rail corridor to Lautner Road 
was considered but expensive and they are unable to get land owner approval.  A map of proposed and 
existing routes is attached. 
 
It is important for the Trail to get people down to the shoreline along Bunker Hill.  Conclusion:  More 
connections and alternative routes are best.  It makes sense to have a trail run through the Bay Park 
property.  LochenHeath owners have shown interest in integrating trail into their development as well. 
There is excitement about making Acme a connected community.  Getting a plan together in common 
format for all entities to work from in order to start the grant process is key. 

   
C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  

Motion to approve agenda by M. Timmins; support by T. Forgette.  Motion passed unanimously. 
 
D. INQUIRY AS TO CONFLICTS OF INTEREST:  None 
 
E. CONSENT CALENDAR: The purpose is to expedite business by grouping non-controversial items together for 

one Board motion without discussion. A request to remove any item for discussion later in the agenda from any 
member of the Board, staff or public shall be granted. 

 
a) RECEIVE AND FILE: 

1. Draft Unapproved Minutes of: 
1. Township Board minutes 04/07/15 
2. Zoning Administrators monthly report March-April 

                                       3.        DEQ, Administrative Consent Order/The Village at Grand Traverse, L.L.C. 
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             b)       ACTION: 
   1. Draft Unapproved Minutes of: 

     1.     Planning Commission minutes: 04/13/15 
 

F. ITEMS REMOVED FROM THE CONSENT CALENDAR: 
 1. DEQ, Administrative Consent Order/The Village at Grand Traverse, L.L.C 
 
 Motion by M. Timmis to approve consent calendar with removal of DEQ Administrative Consent Order 
supported by B. Ballentine.  Motion passed unanimously. 
 
J. Jocks provided a review and summary of the April 17, 2015 received copy of the signed Administrative 
Consent Order between the Michigan DEQ and The Village at Grand Traverse. A copy of ACO-000265 is 
attached to the minutes.  This settlement agreement between the DEQ and VGT sets out requirements and 
standards to go with project and has specific requirements on items such vegetating, sampling, and requirement of 
certified storm water agent onsite during rain or discharge events to name a few.  By October 31st all of the 
property is to be “buttoned-up”.  Penalties would be applied for any non-compliance. Next month J. Iacoangeli 
will have the final engineered plan for review.  C. Abernathy asked if plans would be available to the public.  K. 
Wentzloff indicated that they would be available with next month packet. 
 
Motion by M. Timmins to receive and file the DEQ Administrative Consent Order, supported by T. Forgette. 
Motion passed unanimously. 
 
G. CORRESPONDENCE: Township received notice from Whitewater Township Planning Commission of 
their completed Master Plan. 
 
H. PUBLIC HEARINGS: None 
  
I. NEW BUSINESS: None 

   
J. OLD BUSINESS: 
 a)  Sign amendment: Electronic message/price signs 
 The revised sign ordinance was reviewed.  J. Jocks discussed some possible changes to be made to J. 
Iacoangeli’s revisions and recommended updated language.  Discussion among planning commissioners 
regarding scope and the purpose of limitations. 
 
Motion by M. Timmins to schedule a public hearing for next meeting for an amendment to the sign ordinance 
with changes to 12a, “Shall only be used on premises for a motel/hotel vacancy sign or gas station price per gallon 
of gas”, and 12c, “No digital sign shall be permitted to flash, blink, scroll, oscillate or have animation.  All digital 
signs shall have “instant” changes with no animated effects”, and removal of item 12d. Second by S. Feringa.  
Motion passed unanimously. 
  
K. PUBLIC COMMENT & OTHER PC BUSINESS  
 1.  Zoning Administrator update on projects:  N. Lennox indicated residential land use permits seem to be 

picking up 
 2.  Planning Consultant: None 
 3.  P C Education etc.: Steve Feringa: Trails.  GT Resort & Spa is working with TART and VGT on 

getting a spur from M-72 to the Resort; and connecting West side of property to Hope Road; and on 
southeast side crossing of TART trail on S. Lautner near Redwood development to get to VASA trail. 

 M. Timmins - tomorrow night study session for boat launch at Saylor Park. 
K. Wentzloff indicated several planning commission members are attending a green infrastructure 
conference workshop on June 4th which will discuss green infrastructure and planning. 

  
PUBLICE COMMENT: None. Closed at 8:18pm. 
ADJOURN: Motion to adjourn meeting by M. Timmins, supported by B. Ballentine.  Motion passed. Meeting 
adjourned at 8:18pm.                                                            
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                       ACME TOWNSHIP PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING 
ACME TOWNSHIP HALL 

 6042 Acme Road, Williamsburg MI 49690 
 May 11, 2015 7:00 p.m. 
 
 
6:30 p.m. PLANNING COMMISSION EDUCATION: Great Lakes Water Levels 
 
CALL TO ORDER WITH PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  
 
ROLL CALL:       
A. LIMITED PUBLIC COMMENT: 

Public Comment periods are provided at the beginning and end of each meeting agenda. Members of the public may 
address the Board regarding any subject of community interest during these periods. Comment during other portions 
of the agenda may or may not be entertained at the moderator’s discretion.  

   
B. Presentation by Julie Clark TART Trails 
   
C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  
 
D. INQUIRY AS TO CONFLICTS OF INTEREST: 
 
E. CONSENT CALENDAR: The purpose is to expedite business by grouping non-controversial items together for 

one Board motion without discussion. A request to remove any item for discussion later in the agenda from any 
member of the Board, staff or public shall be granted. 

 
a) RECEIVE AND FILE: 

1. Draft Unapproved Minutes of: 
1. Township Board minutes 04/07/15 
2. Zoning Administrators monthly report March-April 

                                       3.          DEQ, Administrative Consent Order/The Village at Grand Traverse, L.L.C. 
             b)       ACTION: 
   1. Draft Unapproved Minutes of: 

     1.     Planning Commission minutes: 04/13/15 
 

F. ITEMS REMOVED FROM THE CONSENT CALENDAR: 
 1.      
 
G. CORRESPONDENCE: None 
 
H. PUBLIC HEARINGS: None 
  
I. NEW BUSINESS: None 

   
J. OLD BUSINESS: 
 a)  Sign amendment: Electronic message/price signs 
  
K. PUBLIC COMMENT & OTHER PC BUSINESS  
 1.  Zoning Administrator update on projects: 
 2.  Planning Consultant:  
 3.  P C Education etc.: Steve Feringa: Trails 
  
  
ADJOURN:                                                              
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                       ACME TOWNSHIP PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING 
ACME TOWNSHIP HALL 

 6042 Acme Road, Williamsburg MI 49690 
 April 13, 2015, 7:00 p.m. 
 
 
CALL TO ORDER WITH PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE : 7:00PM 
 
ROLL CALL:  
 Members Present: D. White, B. Balentine, M. Timmins, S. Feringa, K. Wentzloff, T. Forgette 
Members Excused: J. DeMarsh, D. Rosa, M. Binkley (resigned ) 
Staff Present: N. Lennox, Zoning Administrator; J. Jocks, Township Counsel; J. Iacoangeli, Township Planner 
  
A. LIMITED PUBLIC COMMENT: Opened at 7:03pm 
 
J. Hefner, 4050 Bayberry Lane. Discouraged by the resignation of Chris Grobel but not surprised.  A wonderful 

consultant and was impressed when he hired by township for this project. Feels the current condition of 
the VGT storm water retention system/ponds as designed by Grobel is not being implemented and an 
alternative proposed by developer is being used.  Incidents of runoff reaching the creek and bay last fall 
as reported by the Record Eagle show poorly for the township and concerned that system is inadequate to 
protect these resources. 

K. Wentzloff .  Noted the difference between current condition and completed build-out with respect to above 
incidents and the present condition is not the final design.   

J. Iacoangeli -  C. Grobel did not design the ponds but recommended that the developer use a created engineered 
wetland and is part of the MDEQ best management practices for stormwater runoff.  The developers, in 
their conceptual plan submitted to the planning commission as part of the SUO, showed that system.  
After that system was approved as part of the conceptual plan.  The final engineering was then started.  
The two stormwater basins currently present are the first of many ponds.  The east and west basins are 
designed to capture the runoff from the site, and additional ponds are to be built this spring/summer that 
will be part of the engineered wetland.  The drawings seen to date have one of the basins with three ponds 
and one basin will have four ponds.  They will all have the treatment train system and they will all be 
vegetated and planted according to the best management practices.  When the final plans are issued 
(probably in a couple weeks), the pond system will be even more advanced than what it was conceptually 
thought of three years ago. What we are seeing now is partial construction of the stormwater treatment 
system. 

J. Hefner – If I were the DEQ, I would be more concerned about the construction phase since the build out would 
have a completed stormwater system. 

J. Iacoangeli- DEQ is concerned about it which is why violations have been issued for stormwater discharge into 
the creek.  The developers put enhanced stormwater controls (basin pumping, extra fencing and straw, 
installed a filtering system last fall) during the construction phase.  After approval of the final engineering 
phase, they will start the final construction of the treatment train system per the SUP that was approved 
by the planning commission. 

J. Hefner – Will this system be similar in design to what Grobel recommended? 
J. Iacoangeli  - Grobel recommended what is referred to as an engineered wetland system which has a retention 

basin and then has a series of pools that the water will infiltrate as it moves through the system.  
J. Hefner – Why are they not doing that? 
J. Iacoangeli- They are going to do that and the last part of it will be done this year. 
J. Hefner – I bring this up because some of the planning commission were here during the process and none of us 

wanted to see our township on the front page of the Record Eagle and clay runoff showing up in the bay. 
And now we have another project coming up tonight with another creek (Yuba).  Want to make sure the 
same thing does not happen again and we learn from past experience not sure I really heard that. 

J. Iacoangeli- A project of this size, considering it really did not get construction started to the end of June/July, 
and the entire region was hit by significant rainfall in September/October which then further diminished 
the amount of construction they could get done and typically would take two construction seasons.  
Additionally, in the coming months, work on M-72 and roundabouts will  commence and is also part of 
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the infrastructure roadwork for this project. The project is large in scope, it is more than just building a 
Goodwill or Advanced Auto.  This is a 120 acre development along with Meijer, along with major 
improvements to the regional and county roadway system that are going to take two full construction 
seasons to actually build out.  There are going to be some issues that come up periodically that will need 
to be monitored and that is why the state and county agencies are there, Gosling Czubak is out there 
periodically during rain events and have an inspector on site.  There are a lot of eyes on these projects. 

J. Hefner – But Grobel’s eyes were not on the project from the time it got improved until after we had an event. 
J. Iacoangeli- Grobel was on site 2-3 weeks after they started construction and my first report from him was the 

weekend of July 4th.  It was then dry, and then we had the significant rains in September and he was back 
out again.  During that time period, there were other inspectors out there in the field. 

 J. Hefner – Grobel stated the system as designed would handle two 100 year storms back to back and that was 
impressive.  Obviously that was not the case. 

K. Wentzloff – The system that was out there at that particular time is not the final system. This is the 
construction phase and still needs to be stabilized. 

J. Iacoangeli – The key point here which people tend to forget that the system, when finally built to completion, is 
built in design for part of the site to be impervious and a part to be vegetated.  In the condition it is now 
there is very little but some vegetation growing but the site has not been stabilized. Once the site is 
stabilized, then based on all of the calculations, the system will work as designed.  But, when you have a 
wide open system like it was in September where they had taken all of the topsoil off, that entire 120 acre 
site was subject to runoff.  The engineering that goes into design of the basins for the completed 
development is based on the part that is going to be developed and the part that is going to be vegetative 
and then the coefficients and calculations are run. 

J. Hefner -  I still have a hard time believing that MDEQ and GT County Soil and Erosion would allow the 120 
acres to be exposed without strict, temporary measures to keep the runoff from going into the creek and 
bay. 

J. Iacoangeli – The soil erosion and sedimentation plans were approved by the County and a permit was issued by 
the County.  The developers submitted soil and erosion plans following best management practices to the 
County, they were approved and had a permit before they came before the planning commission and did 
everything they were supposed to do but it just wasn’t enough based on the amount of rainfall. 

K. Wentzloff – Some of the issues that come up, we, as a planning commission and township, have to rely on 
those who issue the permits.  As far as what is to come, the system will be different from what you see 
now. 

J. Hefner – I just hope that we as a township and planning commission learn from this past experience with 
respect to future projects.  Personally I would like to commend those of you on the planning commission 
for you dedication and service to making Acme a better township. 

 
B. Kelley, Ridgecrest Drive.  Read written statement regarding VGT storm water and that we still don’t have 

creek monitoring at this time.  There was an agreement in November that said monitoring would be done 
on a weekly basis.  It is not occurring. 

J. Iacoangeli – Monitoring starts June 1st for parameters based on the plan that was approved by the township and 
developer.  Plan is online with weekly and monthly testing.  It starts in June as it is one year.  Today, a 
report was posted online from the last rain event. 

S. Feringa-  There was report done prior. 
J. Iacoangeli – There was a full baseline report done prior to construction. 
 
Public comment closed at 7:21pm 
   
B. APPROVAL OF AGENDA: Motion by Timmins to approve agenda; seconded by White. Motion 
passed unanimously. 
 
C. INQUIRY AS TO CONFLICTS OF INTEREST: None 
 
D. CONSENT CALENDAR: The purpose is to expedite business by grouping non-controversial items together for 

one Board motion without discussion. A request to remove any item for discussion later in the agenda from any 
member of the Board, staff or public shall be granted. 

 
a) RECEIVE AND FILE: 
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1. Draft Unapproved Minutes of: 
1. Township Board minutes 03/03/15 
2. Parks & Rec minutes 1/22/15 

                            
             b)       ACTION: 
   1. Draft Unapproved Minutes of: 

     1.     Planning Commission minutes: 03/09/15 
 

E. ITEMS REMOVED FROM THE CONSENT CALENDAR: 
 1.  None    
 
Motion by Timmins to approve consent calendar; supported by Balentine.  Motion passed unanimously  
 
 
F. CORRESPONDENCE: 
 
Letter dated 4/13/15 from C. Abernathy regarding Traverse Bay RV Resort Expansion SUP read into meeting.  
Copy attached to minutes. 
Letter dated 4/10/15 from Tim Norman, Grand Traverse Resort & Spa, regarding Traverse Bay RV Resort 
Expansion SUP read into meeting.  Copy attached to minutes. 
Letter dated 3/31/15 from Haggards Plumbing and Heating regarding Traverse Bay RV Resort Expansion SUP 
read into meeting.  Copy attached to minutes. 
Voice mail, 4/13/15 from Lot 4 supporting RV Park expansions. 
 
G. PUBLIC HEARINGS:  
 a)  Traverse Bay RV Resort Expansion SUP – Opened hearing at 7:29pm. 
B. Kelley- Provided drawing for planning commission members and read a prepared statement that is attached to 

the minutes. 
 
Public hearing closed at 7:33pm. 
  
H. NEW BUSINESS: Traverse Bay RV Park Site Plan Review 
 
J. Iacoangeli – Discussed in detail the Beckett & Raeder site plan review that was in the planning commission 
packet and part of the agenda.  The packet and review included a storm water calculation review from Gosling 
Czubak, an Impact Assessment Statement prepared by JML Design Group for the applicant, letters of proposed 
modifications to existing plan, reviews and comments from Grand Traverse Metro Fire, MDEQ Environmental 
Quality, MDEQ campground construction permit, Grand Traverse County Soil and Erosion, Grand Traverse 
County DPW, and Grand Traverse County Health Department.  David Graves of MDEQ states that the 
application is presently for connection of 12 sites to the existing septic system.  Grand Traverse County Health 
Department will do joint inspections with the MDEQ for a new system and also does “flow monitoring”.  Becket 
& Raeder also requested and receive a Storm Water Control Plan Review and recommendations from a 3rd party 
firm called Cardno, Inc. 
 
Emphasized in the review in several instances is the need for enhanced storm water control measures on this 
project due to the proximity to the wetlands.  They are in compliance with local ordinance, however, there are 
some steep slopes that need to be addressed and added protection adhered to.  The Cardno report points that out.  
Other key items with respect to the review include how they plan to remove household waste (central facility or 
otherwise), landscaping, and how they plan to address some of the items in the Cardno review such as the use of 
enhanced storm water measures and verification from the Health Department that the current septic system 
capacity si able to handle the 12 additional lots. 
 
B.Balentine – How can we approve if MDEQ and Health Department have not approved the additional 80 units. 
 
N. Lennox- The Health Department does not have to approve; they are under the jurisdiction of the of the MDEQ 
and work in conjunction with the DEQ and may do joint inspections but the MDEQ is the responsible agency for 
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the permitting.  They have all of the plans. 
J. Iacoangeli – The memo states that the County has spoken with Dave Graves of MDEQ who states the approval 
is for the connection of the 12 additional sites to the existing system; not the 80.   
 
M. Timmins – So are we only looking at approving the 12 sites tonight and not the 80? 
 
K. Wentzloff- The sheets that I would need to sign off on include all 80 sites or full build-out which is where I am 
confused. 
 
S. Feringa – The agencies only review what you are going to do right now.  Catch-22 situation since they look at 
the entire build out but only review the current portion which in this case is the 12 sites. 
 
M. Timmins – Section 1.1. of the Cardno report states “the site complies with the mandated 25 foot setback of any 
structure from a wetland habitat except for the proposed culver location under the proposed road that connects the 
east and west overlooks drives.  This culvert will be set within the wetland habitat and the surrounding road fill 
will partially fill as well as encroach upon the existing wetland.”  This concerns me. 
  
K. Wentzloff – Asked if applicant would like to address. 
 
Fred Campbell on behalf of owner addressed concerns.   

 Currently stuck in loop as Phases III and IV were previously approved. 
 Culvert location is not a defined creek or stream as indicated on GIS maps. 
 The GIS map makes it appear as if this location is a creek the size of Yuba 
 If you continue with this same “creek”, it “crosses” four different holes of the golf course; from personal 

experience this is not the case.  The “creek” does not exist on any of those holes.  
 We have approval from DEQ for a 36” corrugated culvert; the Cardno review recommends in the report a 

box culvert which is to allow for aquatic or semi-aquatic organisms to transfer from one side of the area 
to the other.  This is not a stream or defined body of water it is basically a wetted vegetative area like a 
detention pond that retains water.  

 Toe of slope in the 12 unit addition (area 3A) is greater than 312 feet from Yuba Creek. Averages out to 
400 ft. 

 
J. Iacoangeli – Having worked with communities in the past with respect to watersheds in relation to the Cardno 
review is that over time, the culverts will begin to clog which then changes the ecological conditions and habitat.  
The box culvert provides a greater area to allow free transfer from one side to the other.  If,. you look around the 
state road projects, they are removing the round culvert type and replacing with the box culvert in order to reduce 
the flow resistance.  I think it is a reasonable recommendation.  Additionally, though the area may be 312 feet 
from the creek, our township landscape maps have this entire area as an existing sensitive area.  You have the 
creek and all of the riparian areas next to it that needs to be addressed.  The site is a micro version of VGT and the 
Cardno report is basically laying out the same technologies to be used here.  You have to use enhanced measures 
for stormwater management and control due to the types of soils, proximity to the creek and in some instances the 
steep slopes; not just the basic best management practices. 
 
F. Campbell – The area of the culvert is the only area where we would be encroaching on the wetland setbacks 
and this would occur only during construction.  We are asking for approval of Phase 3A.  In Gosling Czubak 
review, they were interested in the stormwater flow from retention basins into the wetlands.  If we were to have a 
significant rain event, the detention basins would allow a slow release of storm water.  When the entire project 
was submitted 5 years ago, plans were approved by the township, the County Soil and Erosion, and MDEQ.  
When we re-applied in January, one of the things that changed was the County ordinance.  If you compare the 
plans from five years ago to today, you will notice that there is a change of 33,000 more gallons held today.  
 
M. Timmins- Additional question on septic fields 
 
F. Campbell -  An additional 49 units/lots can be added to existing septic field.  MDEQ (D. Graves) inspects the 
site every year to re-license and is very familiar with the site.  The septic fields are designed for each lot to handle 
40 gallons per day for four months.  Quantity is monitored on a daily, weekly, and monthly basis.   The proposed 
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12 lots of Phase 3A would go to existing system.  As a reminder, five years ago DEQ issued a permit for the 
additional 81 units, the County approved the approved the 81 units and the township issued a land use permit for 
the additional 81 units.  The only thing that has changed was the economics.  To respond to townships concerns 
with previous stormwater issues, in addition to the Cardno Report, and the Gosling Czubak Report, the developer 
on his own hired on his own Jozwiak Consulting.  The Jozwiak Report adds additional measures to protect the 
wetlands and specifies a specific construction sequence to be able to minimize impact, build the road and a cul-
de-sac as required by GT Metro Fire. 
 
Balentine -  How long will this take? 
 
D. Scheppe (developer) -  Immediately. Minimal disturbance and seeding as fast as possible.  As owner I am there 
180 days and do not want anything to happen.  This project, it is a slower way, I don’t want to do 81 at one time, 
but this 12. 
 
Balentine – Who is to insure this occurs in writing. 
 
J. Iacoangeli- The methodology outlined by Jozwiak is not provided on any drawings at this time 
 
F. Campbell – Tried to include with packet but was too late. 
 
S. Feringa – Show us limits of construction 
 
Balentine – Who is really knowledgeable about managing construction in/and around Yuba Creek to insure 
protections 
 
J. Iacoangeli – That would be Cardno by reviewing revised drawings.  That is all that can be done. 
 
Balentine – Environmental impact study needed? 
 
J. Iacoangeli – We already know what the impact.  What we are looking at right now is Phase 3A. 
 
F. Campbell – We already had approval for the 81 units.  If we had erased all other phases and showed only 3A 
would that have made it easier?  Unfortunately, if we were to do that, the MDEQ, knowing they had already 
approved the 81 units, it would be confusing to them.  GT Soil and Erosion is a similar issue.  Same issue with the 
land use permit as it expires before 
 
J. Iacoangeli – We are looking at the 12 units only tonight; the developer just showed the entire build out. 
Developer has to make a decision if they are looking for site plan approval for Phase 3A only, or the entire build 
out to include Phase 3 and Phase 4.  If the applicant is looking for approval on the additional 81 lots, then we 
would be looking for the need to come back next month due to a number of issues raised in public comment, 
agency reviews and the site plan review that need to be addressed and resolved.  The additional 12 sites is lot 
more manageable than the 80. 
 
F. Campbell – We asked for approval of the 12 additional units.  The planning commission asked to see the 
overall buildout of the 80 units.   
 
J. Iacoangeli -  Recommend to planning commission to approve Phase 3A for the 12 units with stipulations.   
 
K. Wentzloff – The application just doesn’t seem to match what we would be approving.   
 
F. Campbell – We ask for site plan approval of the 12 units only. 
 
Motion by Feringa to recommend for approval to the Acme Township Board the major amendment to 99-03SUP 
Phase 3A and the site plan submitted for the construction of 12 additional RV sites with the following 
stipulations: 

1) The Park Model buildings will not have permanent foundations and must have wheels; 
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2) All agency reviews and approvals received; 
3) The Coach Houses can be permanently affixed to the RV unit site; 
4) Incorporate recommendations from the Cardno review; 
5) Submit drawing that shows limits of construction along with enlarged site plan of the 12 additional RV 

site area and work; 
6) Conform to the Acme Township ordinance for native landscape plantings; 
7) The approved site plan package be signed by the Chairperson of the Planning Commission and the 

Applicant, or their representative; 
8) Prior to issuance of Land Use Permit, final plans to be reviewed by Beckett & Raeder, Cardno, and any 

other consultants of Beckett & Raeder to insure recommendations have been followed.  
 
Timmins support the motion.  Motion carried unanimously. 

   
I. OLD BUSINESS: 
 a) US 31/M72 Business District: Architectural Standards revision – J. Iacoangeli presented revisions of 
Architectural Standards. Concerns of Acme Business Association were taken into consideration.  T. Forgette 
identified a mistake with the document regarding the storm water component.  J Jocks suggest we create a formal 
document with adds/removes for a recommended approval document for next month. 
  
J. PUBLIC COMMENT & OTHER PC BUSINESS 
 
J. Hefner – Thank you to PC for working hard.  
Closed at 8:57pm  
 1.  Zoning Administrator update on projects: Getting inquires but nothing concrete. K. Wentzloff 

commented on trailer at Tractor Supply that appears to be used for signage.  T. Forgette commented on 
unclear entrance for Tractor Supply.  D. White commented that site appears to mimic site plan we 
approved. 

 2.  Planning Consultant: Form based code work; final engineering plans for storm water at VGT.  
Construction starting on M-72 next week. 

 3.  P C Education etc.: None 
 

  
ADJOURN: Motion to adjourn by M. Timmins.  Support by B. Balentine. Motion passed unanimously. 9:03pm 



To: Acme Township Planning Commission
From: Brian Kelley, Acme Township
Date: April 13, 2015

Good Evening,
The RV park looks like a well run business. I am not opposed to the expansion, but I have very serious 
concerns about the proximity to the creek.

In reviewing the packet materials for this project, I could not find a plan or document that depicted the 
location of the development in relation to Yuba Creek. That critical view is conspicuously missing.

Using a plan document, google satellite images, and google map data, a friend assembled a scale composite 
image that shows the proximity of the creek on the east side of the project expansion, and also running 
through the middle of the project.  I am including that with my comment and have provided you a copy.  
The project is obviously trying to get as close as absolutely possible to the creek and wetlands. This raises 
the question of what we consider the actual border ­ where do the wetlands begin? We need an impartial 
determination of that.

As we have learned from other projects, clay cannot be filtered or stopped by silt fences and straw bales. 
This project features clay soils, and extremely steep slopes.  It is also located essentially on top of a branch 
of Yuba creek.

That is a trifeca of challenges ­ clay, steep slopes and proximity to one of our cold water trout streams.

I spoke with Dan Thorell of the Grand Traverse Health Department regarding this project. He also noted the 
lack of documents depicting the creek. I asked him to pull up the google imagery of the site.  He was very 
surprised and said he unaware of the proximity of the creek to the development.  He was very concerned 
about it and said he would
be contacting David Graves of the DEQ. He confirmed that the DEQ review only looked at the 12 units and 
not the rest of the expansion project. The email from the DEQ reflects that. They are only looking at the 12 
units, not the entire proposed expansion.  The GT health department has also ONLY looked at the 12 units 
of the expansion, not the entire proposed 80.

This project must be fully and knowingly reviewed by the DEQ and county health before it is approved by 
the township.

The scheduling of this project is described in plan documents as "market driven". That, and the schedule, 
raise concerns about earth and soil change scheduling. The plan calls for planting exposed soils only after 
project completion. The project schedule indicates construction from Fall 2015 through December 2016.  
That could be a very long period of exposed soils on the site, washing into the creek and bay.  Acme has left 
this to chance before with very poor results.

Based on the large number of issues found in the stormwater review, I am not convinced they have all been 
found.  Especially given the potential for the DEQ to require revisions.

Our Acme Master Plan requires that our Creeks and wetlands are protected.  The complexity of this project, 
and attempt to get as close as possible to wetlands demands great scrutiny.  The township should require the 
developer to hire an expert to review the potential impact of this project before moving forward.
Thank you,  

Brian Kelley





c. Commercial Zoning Districts, Excluding B-4, On-Premise Signs 
Permitted 

1. All signs permitted in Residential Zoning Districts. 

2. One free-standing per premises indicating businesses on said premises.  
Such signs may be up to thirty-two (32) square feet in area, up to twelve 
(12) feet tall, and set back at least ten (10) feet from any street right-of-
way; signs no taller than eight (8) feet are allowed a size bonus of twenty 
(20) percent.  For a planned shopping center, the free-standing sign may 
identify the center per se and not the individual occupants. 

3. Temporary signs not previously specified.  Such signs are limited to 
sixteen (16) square feet in area and may be displayed for no more than 
sixty (60) days in any calendar year. 

4. Wall signs, provided the total area of said signs do not exceed twenty (20) 
percent of the area of the façade or one-hundred (100) square feet, 
whichever is less. 

5. Canopy-, marquee-, or architectural-projection signs.  Such signs’ copy 
area may not exceed twenty (20) percent of the area of the face of the 
canopy, marquee, or arch-projection. 

6. Awning signs.  The maximum copy area for awning signs is twenty (20) 
percent of the background/backlit area of the awning. 

7. One (1) projecting sign for each building façade, up to four (4) square feet 
in area. 

8. Window signs.  Such signs are limited to twenty (20) percent of window 
area. 

9. Signs displaying the price of gasoline at gasoline stations, not to exceed 
six (6) square feet in area. 

10. One (1) directional signs and/or sign that consist only of words “washing,” 
“lubrication,” “repair,” or similar above each service bay of an automobile 
service station.  Such signs may not exceed four (4) square feet in area.   

11. Corporate logo or institutional flags.  Such flags are limited to thirty-five 
(35) square feet in size. 

12. Changeable message sign. A sign may contain a changeable message, but 
only under the following conditions: 

a) Shall only be used on premise for a motel/hotel or gas station 
shall display vacancy status (i.e. vacancy or no vacancy) and the 
price per gallon of gas. 

 
b) Electronic changeable messages shall be part of the total square 

footage of display area permitted for the sign even if the message 



is contained in a separate cabinet, except the face of the message 
shall not consume more than 35 percent of the total permitted 
display area of the sign. 

 
c) No digital sign shall be permitted to flash, blink, scroll, oscillate 

or have full animation, and is deemed a distraction/safety hazard 
to drivers or pedestrians. All digital signs shall have "instant" 
changes with no animated effects. 

 
d) Any electronic message displayed shall remain unchanged for a 

minimum of one (1) minute prior to switching messages. 
 

e) The digital sign shall have a black color background and the 
lettering shall be either in red or green colors but shall not display 
light of such intensity or brilliance to cause glare or otherwise 
impair the vision of the driver, or results in a nuisance to the 
driver. 

 
f) All digital signs shall maintain an automatic brightness control 

keyed to ambient light levels. 
 

g) Digital signs shall be programmed to go dark if the sign 
malfunctions. 

 
h) Signage should not be designed to emulate traffic safety signage. 

 

 

 


	051115 PC Minutes
	051115 Completed packet for website
	051115 PC Agenda
	051215 Board 040715 minutes
	Zoning Report
	DEQ Violation
	PC minutes from 041315
	041315 PC minutes
	Kelly-rv2 park

	Changeable Signs DRAFT 05-04-2015


